WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP BOARD OF HEALTH
September 26, 2017
The regular meeting of the Washington Township Board of Health was called to order by the Chairman, John Thomas, at 7:40 p.m. on Tuesday, September 26, 2017 at the Washington Township Municipal Building.

Noted: adequate notice was posted in the Daily Record on January 27, 2017.  The Board of Health meeting dates, monthly agenda, and minutes are posted on the bulletin board at the municipal building.  No notices were mailed, as there have been no requests.


Chairman, John Thomas opened the meeting and roll call was taken.  
Members Present: Chairman John Thomas, Vice Chair, Mariellen Hess-Christian, members: Angela Adams, Phil Carangelo and Alternate member, Gail Bogan.  Absent was member Glenn Carrara and Alternate member, Marie Peppas
Also present was REHS Kurt Bockbrader and secretary Linda Gabel.
At this time, Thomas announced that in the absence of a full board member, alternate member Gail Bogan will be voting as a full member. 
MINUTES: The minutes of the meeting held on May 23, 2017 have been distributed to the members prior to this meeting.  A motion was made by Adams, seconded by Bogan to approve the minutes as submitted.  A voice vote was taken 

Ayes: Adams, Bogan

Nays: None

Abstentions: Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas
Health Report – May, 2017.  Carangelo questioned whether Krauszers got the water bill settled with the MUA.  Bockbrader explained that the MUA had alerted the Health Department that the water would be shut off at that location.  We were prepared to send Sandra Muller out to be sure that the food establishments were closed if that were to happen.  Bockbrader added that after a few missteps, the owner of the property was able to get the bill paid and there was no interruption of service.
A question was raised about the number of property maintenance complaints on recent health reports.  Bockbrader noted that after the zoning officer left last year, the job of fielding property maintenance complaints was offered to him.  He has been doing that job since that time.  There always seems to be more complaints in the late spring and summer when the grass starts to grow.  He added that he has fielded over 25 complaints, only 3 have ended up in court.  He further added that most of the grass complaints involve bank-owned properties.  Bockbrader noted that the process involves first a call, then a notice of violation with a 31 day time frame in which action must be taken.  After that 31 days has elapsed, a summons is issued and there is a possible fine of $1,500.00 per day if no action is taken.
Bockbrader then informed the Board members that home sales are on the increase.  In 2015, The Health Department processed 109 certificates of potability, in 2016, 114 were processed and to date, we are at 108 with 3 months left in the year.

A motion to approve the May, 2017 Health Report was made by Carangelo, seconded by Bogan.  A voice vote was taken:

Ayes: Bogan, Adams, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None
Health Report – June, 2017.  A question was raised about the Rabies Release.  Bockbrader explained that after an animal bite, the animal is quarantined for a period of time.  When that time is up, the owner needs to prove that the animal is well.  That can be done by taking the animal to a vet and getting a letter releasing the animal, or by having one of our inspectors visit the animal and verify that it is in good health.
In response to the question regarding the hoarding situation, Bockbrader explained that we have no jurisdiction over what a person does inside of their home.  We can act on situations outside of the home that might be a health related issue.  In this case, the resident was a hoarder in that there were items piled from the floor to the ceiling with pathways through from one area to another.  Bockbrader said that this case was turned over to the fire official as a potential fire hazard.
A motion to approve the June, 2017 Health Report was made by Carangelo, seconded by Bogan.  A voice vote was taken:

Ayes: Bogan, Adams, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None
Health Report –  July, 2017.  The subject of the odor complaint on Schooley’s Mountain Rd. was addressed.  Bockbrader explained that there is no house on the property, only a coop / tent and garage structure both of which housed poultry, including, he added, quail.  He noted that raising quail requires a special permit.  He reported that Cooke-Gibbs contacted the state and an inspection was done of the property with the owner (who does live in Long Valley, but not at that location).  The end result was that the poultry did not seem to be in distress but there was an issue with manure management.
A motion to approve the July, 2017 Health Report was made by Adams, seconded by Hess-Christian.  A voice vote was taken:

Ayes: Bogan, Adams, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None
Health Report – August, 2017.  A discussion was held regarding the odor complaint in the area of Flocktown / Naughright Roads.  Bockbrader noted that upon inspection, a local nursery operation on Naughright Rd. was, apparently, composting in the back of the property.  This compost pile was so big that Bockbrader called the county to see if they had a permit to serve as a Class B recycling center.  They did not.  Bockbrader added that this pile is in very close proximity to a neighborhood of very high end homes and on the particular day that the complaint came in, the nursery employees were running the tractor through and turning the pile over, creating the odor causing the resident to call and complain.  In addition to that, he noted that they are including items which should not be included in a compost pile such as grass. Millings and concrete pieces were also observed piled on the property.
A motion to approve the August, 2017 Health Report was made by Bogan, seconded by Adams.  A voice vote was taken:

Ayes: Bogan, Adams, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None
Old Business – Regarding the Audit by the State Health Department, Bockbrader reported that the department did very well due to Cris’s hard work.  It was noted that there are a few things that still need to be completed: we still need to obtain all of the signatures for the memorandums of agreement that we need.  We currently have two of the memorandums signed, and are still waiting on one; the public health educator is also needed.  The secretary indicated that we intend to use the Morris County Public Health Educator.  The question was raised about what the health educator does and whether Gail Johnson could serve in that capacity.  Bockbrader responded that he thought the health educator worked on grants and public outreach and required a BS as well as a CHES (certified health education specialist) and he did not think that Gail had the proper certification to perform those duties.
A brief discussion was held regarding the change in meeting time.  The discussion centered on whether to change the meeting start time to 6:30 or 7:00?  The general consensus was that 7:00 would be better for those people who are working.  The decision was made to continue the discussion at the December meeting and make the decision at that time. The change would be effective with the advertising of the new meeting dates for 2018.
With regards to further old business, Bockbrader reported that he and Sandra Muller inspected Valley Shepherd.  At that inspection, they met with the owner’s wife who was very cordial and cooperative.  He added that they were allowed access to the entire facility and that everything seemed to be in order: the vegetative strip was in place; there was no evidence of milk waste; the tanker was fixed.  He also added that the previous farm manager is no long employed there.
Regarding Schooley’s Mountain General Store, Bockbrader reported that all issues have been ironed out.  Cris Cooke-Gibbs did a joint inspection with Sandra Muller and all of the violations had been rectified.
New Business – Knock Out Opioid Abuse Day is scheduled for October 6, 2017.  A brief discussion was held and questions were asked about when the door hangers would be going out and what time other help was needed on that day.
The Board members were informed that Sandra Muller had left Washington Township to take a full time position in Montville and the Health Department was currently looking to fill that part-time position.  Bockbrader added that the job requires that the applicant hold a valid REHS degree, a current driver’s license and be well versed in food, camp and pool inspections.  Some septic experience would be beneficial as well.  He added that there are two applicants scheduled for interviews this Friday, September 29th. 
A very brief discussion was held regarding the possibility of picking up other small municipalities to supply with health services.  Bockbrader noted that when there are small municipalities shopping for health services, most likely they are looking to cut back or save money.  In those cases, the County sometimes comes in, offers a lower price and picks up those small towns. 
Public – At this time, Chairman Thomas opened the meeting to the public.  There being no members of the public present at the meeting, the public portion of the meeting was closed.

Adjournment - The meeting was adjourned at 8:40 on a motion made by Hess-Christian, seconded by Adams.  A voice vote was taken:
Ayes: Bogan, Adams, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays: None
Respectfully submitted,

Linda Gabel








Secretary
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